
Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Public Hearing / Regular Meeting

July 10, 2008 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearing and Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, July 10, 2008.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, and Attorney Bobby Griffin.
Absent:
Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson, and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires.
Visitors:
Tony Herrin, Bill Howie, Muhsin Muhammad, Keith Rains, and Thomas Tymann.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of July 10, 2008 to order at 7:31 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilman Countryman delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Hearing – Proposed Text Amendment
· Mayor Becker commented that this was a public hearing on a text amendment to the Zoning Ordinance.  The text amendment was requested by Mr. Thomas Tymann involving when conservation subdivision design is required. 
· Mayor Becker opened the Proposed Text Amendment Public Hearing at 7:32 p.m.
· Mr. Thomas Tymann explained that the text amendment that he is proposing was a simple one.  Mr. Tymann asked the zoning administrator if a minor subdivision was 10 acres or less.  Ms. Brooks responded that a minor subdivision doesn’t have any public streets.  Mr. Tymann clarified that if it’s ten houses or less and doesn’t have a public street then it is a minor subdivision.  Ms. Brooks responded yes.  Mr. Tymann continued that what he is saying is that if you have to cut a public road into a subdivision, as long as it’s ten houses or less, that it still be considered a minor subdivision.  This would allow him to develop that with the two acre zoning.  “That’s the meat of the amendment and that is what we are proposing.  We feel it will be a much more cost effective way to develop a land that has limited road access, but does not have a large number of houses”, Mr. Tymann said.
· Chris Martin signed up to speak; however, he waived that right.
· Mayor Becker closed the Proposed Text Amendments Public Hearing at 7:34 p.m.    
3.
Public Comments
· Bill Howie – Pleasant Grove Road.

· Tony Herrin – Union Power Cooperative.
4.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A.  May 20, 2008 Town Council Minutes
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the May 20, 2008 minutes as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. June 12, 2008 Town Council Minutes

· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the June 12, 2008 minutes as written and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

C. May 2008 Tax Collector’s Report
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the May tax collector’s report as presented and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
D. May 2008 Finance Report 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the May 2008 finance report and Councilman Countryman   seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
5.
Consideration of the Text Amendment Proposed by Mr. Thomas Tymann
· Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks explained that Mr. Tymann has requested a text amendment to Section 5.1.1 (c) of the Zoning Ordinance, which regulates zoning districts.  The text amendment would allow conventional subdivisions for up to ten lots in the AR (Agricultural Residential) zoning district.  We currently only allow conservation subdivisions in the AR or RR (Rural Residential) zoning districts.  This text amendment would affect approximately 67 properties in the AR district with the acreage being between 6.1 acres and 21.31 acres.  While this text amendment only affects the AR zoning district, it simply wouldn’t make sense to change it for the AR and not the RR zoning district, which would affect 36 properties with the acreage being between 6.1 acres and 21.31 acres.  The planning board considered this text amendment and unanimously recommended unfavorably.  The text amendment goes against what the Town of Mineral Springs envisions for its future.  Additionally, it would affect many properties and it would set long term precedents for the town.  The text amendment is not consistent with the Land Use Plan or the Vision Plan adopted in October of 2006.  Mayor Becker clarified that large lot subdivisions are also allowed in those zoning districts and conventional subdivisions would be allowed as a minor subdivision.  Councilman Countryman asked what a minor subdivision was.  Ms. Brooks responded that it is a subdivision of 4 to 10 lots without building a public road.  Mayor Becker added that if you had a very long narrow piece of property on a public road, then you could theoretically do a minor subdivision where each of them had street frontage.  A large lot subdivision would be the only subdivision that would be allowed to have a private driveway. Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Brooks to elaborate on the portion of land in the community that this would affect.  Ms. Brooks responded that she found approximately 67 properties in the AR zoning district that this would affect.  The acreage being between 6.1 acres to 21.31 acres.  Councilwoman Critz commented that it isn’t consistent with all of the planning that the town has done to create the conservation zoning and therefore would be contraindicated; we shouldn’t go backwards from all of the work that has been done.  This affects a large number of parcels.  Councilwoman Neill added that the town is being asked to change the fundamental design of our comprehensive plan and she didn’t believe that was the right thing to do.  
· Mr. Tymann asked the council what their goal of conservation subdivision was; he believed it is the maintenance of trees and open space in the town.  When this plan was formulated, he believed that the Union County Arborist had told the town that in order for this to work they had to have a certain amount of flexibility in the plan.  Basically, in being rigid in the design of the property that we are trying to develop, it significantly deteriorates the value of the land.  In other words, we have a beautiful treed piece of property, now having two-acre lots; we leave a lot of that land undeveloped.  Just by the nature of having the two-acre lot.  When we proposed the first subdivision plan, we went through and said we would work diligently with the Union County Arborist and everyone else and maintain open space and land.  As a conservation subdivision, instead of eight two-acre lots that he could sell, not just sell, because he will be living there, hopefully, as well as his daughter/son-in-law/granddaughter, so they will wind up with five one-acre lots.  If you purchase twenty acres of land, is it more valuable to sell eight two-acre lots or five one-acre lots.  Therefore, the practical value of the land has gone down and he doesn’t see any significant difference in what would be happening with the trees in that area.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks for clarification, he had never heard that there could only be five one-acre lots.  Mr. Tymann responded that the last time he was speaking to the town, it was mentioned that the stream bed had to be conservation land and if they cut across that with a private road, only two lots could go in the back, because only two lots could be on a private road.  The front two lots would not touch the conservation land.  Mayor Becker stated that he believed that the ordinance was written so that he would the yield on that property would be eight lots.  Mr. Tymann stated that the proposed….  Ms. Brooks responded that they would have had to move the conservation land, so that they could meet the public road requirements.  Mr. Tymann commented that this has been a long process (1 ½ years) and it basically makes it impractical to develop the land, by the time you’re done meeting all of the conservation requirements, setting the land aside, by the time you sell a lot, you have lost money.  The bottom line is if you’re basically giving up the ability to sell half your land, it is devaluing and it makes it impractical to develop.  The end result is going to be the same in terms of open space and trees. Councilwoman Critz asked Mr. Tymann if he had seen the town’s vision plan, because the perception that he is communicating to the council is only a partial view of what the goals here are and it’s not just to protect trees and open space, it’s to minimize impervious surfaces, to protect our clean water; we just received a $300,000 grant from the Clean Water Management Trust Fund, which represents that they realize the value of protection that the town has going on here.  It is a much broader vision than what Mr. Tymann is verbalizing.  In all cases, through the studies, in no cases did the town find land being devalued.  There have been “opinions” expressed that way.  In some of the research, it showed not only did it not devalue the land; it enhanced the value of the land.  Mayor Becker added that in a well designed conservation subdivision where the best trees and slopes were guaranteed to be preserved, everybody has the benefit, which was the philosophy behind this; that you are buying into your lot and buying into this conservation surrounding.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica asked Ms. Brooks how many lots were proposed for this subdivision – five or eight.  Ms. Brooks responded that she thought they were at eight.  Mr. Tymann added that they were at eight until they last time he went in and was told that the lots that did not touch the cul-de-sac because the stream had to be conservation and only two houses could be served off the private road in the back.  Ms. Brooks commented that she did not have that plat to refer to.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Tymann if he ever submitted a conservation plat or did he just submit a conventional plat.  Mayor Becker asked if the planning board ever saw a conservation plat.  Ms. Brooks responded that Mr. Tymann only got as far as the sketch plan and that plat was for a conventional subdivision, which was denied. 
· Mayor Becker asked the council if they want to change the ordinance to relax these requirements and not require the conservation set-aside.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she believed that there are many people who are looking for a balance between residential and open space and marketed the right way that these people would pay a premium for that rural landscape. When the town was working on this plan there were realtors that expressed that they would have no problem selling to this market.  Mr. Tymann responded a few years ago, yes.  Mayor Becker commented that the market was slow for everybody; that is a fact.  Mr. Tymann added that by developing land like this they are insuring that high end housing is going in and targeting a limited number of people who would be able to live in Mineral Springs.  Mayor Becker responded if you sell a two-acre lot for $200,000 or a one-acre lot with conservation because you have the eight lot yield as a developer.  You’ve done your yield plan and you need to sell the eight lots for $200,000 each and if they are two acres “I can get a buyer”, but if they are one acre with nine acres of conservation at $200,000 each, “I can’t get a buyer”.  The yield is the same.  If you pay $200,000 for a lot, you’re going to be building that $600,000 or more house either way, whether it’s a two-acre lot or a one-acre conservation lot.  So it is high end either way.  Mr. Tymann commented that he understands what the council wants to do, but…  Mayor Becker explained that what conservation promoters have found is that if you don’t set aside a conservation area as a specified common ownership, it tends to fall apart.  If you don’t have a solid vision of what the conservation land on the site is it gets lost over time, which is why people have moved to requiring conservation in certain areas, because it really does guarantee that preservation.  Mayor Becker described an example of two conventional subdivisions; there are 265 beautiful wooded acres, in two tracts, which are being developed by two different developers, and the town will have 59 acres of publicly owned conservation land between those two subdivisions.  There is another type of conservation taking place in Mineral Springs; we have an applicant with 41 acres with 25 acres of dedication that will be privately owned.  Another subdivision is being developed on 70 acres with approximately 38 acres of privately owned conservation.  So the town has 110 conservation acres with approximately 63 acres privately owned.  This is going to be a lasting value to property owners; this is a legacy.    
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to deny the text amendment; it is not consistent with the planning in the conservation area and Councilwoman Neill seconded the motion.  Councilwoman Critz added to the motion that the proposed text amendment is inconsistent with the recommendations of the town’s comprehensive plan, the towns land use plan adopted October 12, 2008 and the vision plan referenced and contained therein.  The proposed text amendment does not reasonably advance the public interest.    The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
6.
Consideration of the Preliminary Plat Submitted by Estates at Soen
· Mr. Muhsin Muhammad explained that the Estates at Soen is a subdivision that is approximately 42 acres with 12 one-acre lots.  The entrance has been changed to meet the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT) requirements.  They have received approval from the North Carolina Department of Natural Resources and Environment.  Mr. Keith Rains added that the town engineer, MJ Namin has given comments that have been addressed and sent back for further review.  NCDOT is waiting on their hydrology department to make a determination on whether or not they will update to one of their existing pipes or if the developer will have to do it.  They are okay with the layout.  Mayor Becker noted that there is very little cut and fill on the road construction.  Mr. Rains commented that they worked with the Union County Arborist in the beginning for the existing big trees and they were at grade when they came through with the road design itself, so there will be very little cut and fill going through the trees, so that the trees can be preserved.  Mr. Muhammad noted that half of the property was wooded and it was his intention to preserve as many trees as possible.  When the footprint for the house is designed, they will clear exactly where the house is going to be.  Hopefully, residents will want to take their driveway and wind it through the woods in order to have natural woods to get back to their site.  Mr. Rains pointed out that there is an architect on board that is setting the standards for architectural control.  Mr. Muhammad noted that Ms. Brooks had a question about the Homeowners Association (HOA) and explained that they have designed a “pattern book”, which is preliminary.  Mr. Muhammad described some of designs in the pattern book and allowed the council to view the book.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked how the fire department would get past the private gates at the individual lots.  Mr. Muhammad pointed out that the gates will be very low, in addition he believed that each resident will have a security system and a fire alarm that will be registered with the fire department.  Councilwoman Critz asked Mr. Muhammad where he got his vision for the subdivision.  Mr. Muhammad replied that they originally were considering doing four or five acre tracts for the whole idea of conservation.  He has always lived in communities where the houses are on top of each other.  He had a home on a one-acre lot in Chicago on a golf course and the prettiest part of that house was that there was land conservation right across the street from it; they always had deer, etc in their backyard.  When he was looking to build a retirement home, he and his wife and six children wanted a place that has a lot of open area with some land and a pond.  Obviously they see the value in it.  A couple of friends of his also see the value in it as well, because they have lived in Longview.  His vision goes back to being a young boy growing up across the street from a city park where they could run through the park and go fishing.  That is what he wanted to go back to when he got finished playing football.  All of his kids do the same thing; they like to run around and find turtles or go fishing.
· Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if the planning board recommended the preliminary plat.  Ms. Brooks responded that they did recommend approval of the plat.  Mr. Rains explained that they are asking for a conditional approval subject to getting the rubber stamps from NCDOT and the town engineer.        
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve preliminary plat for Estates at Soen subject to the NCCOT approval and the final approval from the town engineer and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None    
7.
Catawba Lands Conservancy Presentation
· Ms. Jenni LeBlanc explained that they now have 7,000 acres preserved in this region with 1,200 members; they have boosted the membership in Union County from 23 to 65 within 16 months.  There are four municipalities in Union County that are corporate partners.  Ms. LeBlanc gives many presentations in Union County and the story that she talks about first is Mineral Springs, because it is such a wonderful demonstration municipality to talk about.  First, the Price property is the best demonstration; an icon conservation easement in the region that they serve, in what can be done and the beauty and the economic drive and the community support around a beautiful property.  Secondly, the Clean Water Grant.  It is such a win/win situation, the town contributed 10%, a huge chunk of money for the town, and they went for a grant in a massive trust fund application.  We worked hard to get that done and leveraged $330,000 to implement the first phase of the grant.  There is not a better story in Union County; in fact, it is really one of the top stories they have at the Conservancy.  
· The Carolina Thread Trail is a project that the CLC took on about two years ago, which is a 15 county greenway vision to tie hundreds of communities together via one major greenway.  What is being started here in Mineral Springs is what is going to bring a regional trail here.  The CLC is doing a lot of work, but these things take time.  

· Mayor Becker explained that he and Ms. Brooks met with William Niblock and Mr. Bob Moss of Copper Run.  There was difficulty in the very beginning getting Mr. Niblock to want to sell the land to the town; however, at that recent meeting, Mr. Niblock himself was coming up with ideas on how they could enhance the project.   Copper Run could possibly offer to put benches on the way down to the creek or offer a kiosk on the road.
· Ms. LeBlanc explained that the CLC is working on a video; they have chosen four landowners and they will do four seasons of those properties.  Mineral Springs is one of the landowners.  This video is going to last for years at the Conservancy; they will go touting what they can do via video.  It will tell a great story.  
· Ms. LeBlanc presented the town with a plaque and thanked the council for their support. 
8.
Consideration of a Tour of Turning Point 

· Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Naomi Herndon wanted the council to coordinate a tour.  After a brief discussion, there was a consensus of doing a tour of Turning Point in the evening on Monday, August 25, 2008.  At the August meeting the council will establish a time and determine whether or not they will meet beforehand to have dinner.
9.
Consideration of a Letter to the Union County Chamber of Commerce 
· Mayor Becker explained that he wrote the letter as the council requested of him and asked the council if the proposed letter was too critical.  There was a consensus of the council that the letter was on task and addressed all of the concerns they had.
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion made to have the mayor sign the letter and send it to the Chamber of Commerce and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
10.
Closed Session – Consultation with Town Attorney
· Mayor Becker apologized to the visitors and explained that the council had to go into closed session per G.S. 143-318.11 (a) (3).  Mayor Becker asked the council to consider making a motion to go into closed session to consult with Attorney Griffin on the Tymann v. Mineral Springs appeal of a Board of Adjustment decision.
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to go into closed session in accordance with G.S. 143-318.11 (a) (3) and Councilman Countryman seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None


· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to close the closed session and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to authorize Clark, Griffin, and McCollum to represent the town and Ligon Bundy to represent the Board of Adjustment and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
11.
Town Hall Update
· Mayor Becker explained that the town did receive the final construction documents and the specs book back from Pease.  The revised site plan for the water meter installation was taken back to the public works department.  We have submitted the preliminary building permits, which are the plans for plan review; we haven’t applied for a permit yet.  Commercial projects must be reviewed by the county and Pease is waiting to hear back from them.  Once that is completed, we will be ready for them to put together the bidding package.  Ms. Brooks added that the Board of Adjustment will be hearing a Conditional Use Permit for the addition of the town hall.    
12.
Other Business   
· Councilwoman Critz pointed out that she would like to go to the Union County Agri-Business spotlight tour and asked if anyone else would like to go.
· Councilwoman Critz also pointed out there was a League of Municipalities Centennial Conference in Charlotte and asked if the town should send someone.  The conference is October 12th through the 14th.
· Councilwoman LaMonica asked if everyone had received a copy of the request from the Town of Weddington that we support the resolution on the change on the number of county commissioners.  Mayor Becker responded that the town adopted that resolution last month.
· Councilwoman LaMonica asked if everyone had seen the notice that a subdivision in Weddington is putting their own waste water treatment facility.  It was noted that this hasn’t been approved; they are still going back and forth.     
13.
Adjournment
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Neill   seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 9:20 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, August 14, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
	Minutes Book 10
	10
	July 10, 2008 



